MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM


A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL


HELD ON TUESDAY, JULY 13, 1999





PRESENT:			William R. Miller, Vice Chairman


				Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer


				William Bush, Jr.


				Colonel Charles H. Gibson


				Sandra S. Glenn


				Martin W. Herbenar


				Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.


				A. K. Shoemaker, Jr.


				Stephen H. Coover, Counsel





ABSENT:			Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman





STAFF PRESENT:		Victor D. White, Executive Director


				Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


				Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


				Susan L. Flowers, Director of Finance


				Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


				J. Shanley, SAA ARFF


				Stephanie Weidner, Marketing


				Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


				Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


				Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary


	


OTHERS PRESENT:		Larry A. Dale, Mayor, City of Sanford


				Thom Greene, Deputy Mayor, City of Lake Mary


				Drew Genneken, HNTB


				Donald S. Corinna, Turner Construction Company


				Rey Malavé, Bowyer Singleton & Associates


				Michele Guest, Vanasse Hangen Brustlin


				Robert E. Stroup, AOPA


				Shannon Chadeayne, Turner Construction Company


				Carolyn Brunk, AEP Construction Managers, Inc.


				Don Hammack, Bowyer Singleton & Associates


				Ed Bossert, Hoyle, Tanner & Associates


				Larry Sherman, U.S. Customs


				Patrick C. Moore, SSA


				Will Wellons, Orlando Sentinel


				Nelson Blankenship, BNA


				Mike McGibeney, Sanford Fire Department


				Dale Crosby, VHB


				Jim Kolb, EBY Construction Company


				David Knight, Central Florida Aircraft Maintenance


				James Richards, SunJet Aviation, Inc.


				James Watkins, SunJet Aviation, Inc.


				Bob Wilcox, Orlando Business Journal


				Jill Krueger


				Claude Kirk


				Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI


				Tony Blandi, JettAire


				Roger Phillips, JettAire


				James Jedrlinic, JettAire


				Kevin Spolski, Spolski Construction, Inc.


				Bill Kerns, Seminole Herald


				Jim Avitabile, VHB


				David Rodd, McKee Construction	





Vice Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m.





Vice Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Former Governor Claude Kirk.





1.	Approval requested for the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, 


June 8, 1999.





Motion:	By Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson.


Motion passed unanimously.





2.	Approval requested for the minutes of the special meeting held on Wednesday, 


June 23, 1999.





Motion:	By Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell.


Motion passed unanimously.





3.	CONSENT AGENDA


a.	Approval of  FBO Agreement with SunJet Aviation, Inc.


b.	Approval of Lease Number 99-26 with Edwina Casad for Residential


Building 301


c.	Approval of Lease Number 99-23 with Melrose Pyrotechnics, Inc., for 


Bunker 59


d.	Approval of Lease Number 99-19 with International Aviation Training


e.	Approval of sublease agreement between SunJet Aviation, Inc., and Florida Clay


Art Company


f.	Approval of lease addendum with Central Florida Air Maintenance, Inc. 


g.	Approval of Resolution Number 99-04 authorizing issuance of industrial 


development revenue bonds for Nations Bank loan for air cargo building financing





Counsel requested correction of the name on Item d to indicate International Aviation Training Holland, Inc.





Motion:	By Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda, Items a through g.





Discussion ensued as to how the tower would handle requests for fuel.





Motion passed unanimously.�
4.	APPROVAL REQUESTED FOR SUBORDINATION AGREEMENT WITH 


SOUTHERN TRUSS OF ORLANDO, INC.





Approval was requested for a request by Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc., for subordination by the Authority to the lien of Freemont Financial Corporation.  Under Section 83.08, Florida Statutes, the landlord has a lien on all personal property of a tenant usually kept on the rental premises.  Southern Truss has been a tenant at the Airport for 18 years and pays $48,000.00 per year in rent.  Southern Truss has not been delinquent with its’ rental payments to the Authority.  It was requested that the Authority subordinate its’ lien through July 31, 2001, the end of the current lease term.





Counsel briefed the Board further regarding the Subordination Agreement.





Discussion ensued.





Motion:	By Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Subordination Agreement with Southern Truss of Orlando, Inc., as requested.





Discussion continued as to other entities requesting the same.  





Counsel advised other entities would need to meet with the Director of Finance showing proof that their company is financially sound.  They would need to have a good track record with the Authority as to paying their rental, and they need to be current on all obligations.  Then the Authority would want to know who to subordinate to and how much it would be for.  The Authority would have to look at each one as it came in.  We have a basic set of guidelines used to deal with requests for subordination.  When someone comes to the Authority and they are not current on their rent, have a bad payment history, or are not financially stable, we are going to say no.  We will have a legal basis for doing so.  If the Airport is going to grow, these issues will have to be dealt with.





Motion passed unanimously.





5.	PRESENTATION ON TERMINAL EXPANSION PROJECT





Executive Director White briefed the Board on preliminary conceptual design of the Terminal Expansion Project, program cost, potential schedule for development, construction opening of the project, and phasing options and alternatives based upon cost as well as some of the initiatives we would like to see in terms of getting a portion of the building open by a certain time.  





Program Manager Don Corinna, Turner Construction Company, Inc., gave an overview of the project.





A Program Overview Booklet was distributed to Board Members.





Discussion ensued.





Construction documents were anticipated to be complete by the end of October, out for bid in November, and construction on Phase I would begin the first part of December.  Estimated numbers were $497,000 for Phase I.  Phase II of construction would take eight months and is estimated at $10,390,000.  These are total program costs not just construction costs.   We are right on target with Phase I and II which would give us five operational gates with a lot of flexibility.  Phase III takes the building and relocates the ATO.  Phase III construction costs are estimated at $7,600,000.  Total estimated cost of the program (Phase I, II, and III) is $24,770,000.  Approximately 85% of the cost of the project was being pursued through pre-application of AIP funding.





Vice Chairman Miller welcomed Deputy Mayor Thom Green of the City of Lake Mary.





Drew Genneken, Engineer, HNTB, briefed the Board.





Nelson Blankenship, Architect, BNA, briefed the Board.





Discussion ensued.





Vice Chairman Miller requested Board Members to study the booklet and keep it.  The booklet will be the point of reference for months to come.  Board Members may want to bring the booklet to subsequent meetings in anticipation of questions, discussion, and as a reference.  In the interim, if anyone has questions, they should contact the Executive Director.  He will answer questions or go to the team and get the answers.  The responsibility of the Board is to be sure that we understand our charge and challenge.  He further advised that the public was welcome to review the information and ask questions as well.  We all want to stand proud when this project is complete.





Discussion continued regarding input from PanAm and the international carriers. 





6.	ACCEPTANCE OF FDOT JOINT PARTICIPATION AGREEMENT FINANCIAL


PROJECT IDENTIFICATION NUMBER 406310 1 94 01 FOR DOMESTIC TERMINAL EXPANSION PROJECT





Approval was requested for acceptance of a Joint Participation Grant Agreement from the FDOT for $6,000,000 for Domestic Terminal Expansion.  





It was recommended that the Authority adopt a resolution approving acceptance of the grant and authorize the Vice Chairman to execute the documents.





Motion:	By Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to adopt a resolution approving acceptance of Joint Participation Grant Agreement Project Identification Number 406310 1 94 01 for Domestic Terminal Expansion Project in the amount of $6,000,000, and authorize the Vice Chairman to execute the documents, as recommended.





Discussion ensued.





Board Member Glenn advised that the $6,000,000 is a loan from the State of Florida.





Executive Director White advised it is a loan with a ten year payback period.





Motion passed unanimously.





Discussion continued.





Executive Director White advised that the $6,000,000 is a loan, not a grant as the Authority would get from the FAA or FDOT.  It requires a payback at the end of the ten year period, however, the custom and tradition of the State has been that the loan would be converted.  The effect is, if we are successful, prior to the end of the expiration of the ten year period, the loan will be forgiven and converted.  That has not happened yet.  It is the anticipation.  By approving the grant today, we get the check.





Mayor Dale advised he was sure that the Board realized that the other money the Authority had received for this project was under the same conditions.





Vice Chairman Miller advised this was not the first money that the Authority had received in this manner.





Vice Chairman Miller requested that the Board indicate its vote again verbally.





Motion passed unanimously.





7.	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





Executive Director White advised two key things would have to happen very soon.  1)  Staff would have the Authority’s current budget done within a week or so.  The Budget is contingent upon approval of the negotiations with OSI and TBI for the potential management of the Terminal Expansion Project.  The Authority’s current budget reflects that deal.  An agreement had been reached at the staff level with OSI and TBI on 99% of the items of contention between the parties.   He requested that the Board conduct a special meeting within a week or two (by the end of July) which would allow time for completion of the document itself and the Chairman had requested that a briefing session be conducted with Mayor Dale, the Director of Finance, and the Executive Director to discuss the terms of the deal points of the domestic terminal management contract being negotiated and make sure that we are in line.  That would then be brought back to the Board, with two items on the agenda, 1) to request approval of the deal negotiated with OSI, and 2) approve the annual Operating Budget and Capital Improvement Plan.  The Board would be advised as soon as possible regarding the date of the special meeting.





Board Member Shoemaker requested that all financial information be provided well in advance of meetings.  He further advised that in looking at the Authority’s financials right now they are in the worst shape he had ever seen and Board Members needed to be aware of where we are going to get the money to operate and what the obligations of this Board and to this Airport are.  This is very serious.  





Mayor Dale advised the Board should bear in mind that we have been the fastest growing airport in the world.  He further advised that the Airport Budget must go before the City Commission for approval.





Board Member Shoemaker advised that he disagreed.





Vice Chairman Miller advised he appreciated the comments, however, even though we are the fastest growing airport we should not grow ourselves into the ground.  





Discussion continued regarding the management agreement whereby the Authority would have no obligation to pay for the upkeep and general running of the domestic terminal.  Those costs will be shifted to the operator.





Board Member Shoemaker advised he disagreed.  If this operation fails, the whole thing comes right back to the Board and the Authority.  





Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding distribution of a copy of the management agreement to Board Members.  





Executive Director White advised that the SunJet FBO grand opening ceremony would be held Thursday, July 15, 1999, at 6:30 p.m.





Executive Director White distributed a list of the teams of consultants who had submitted proposals for general engineering and architectural services.  Twelve teams had submitted proposals.  The Chairman had requested that the selection committee be composed of himself and staff directors as well as a representative from the FDOT.  Submittal packages were being reviewed by staff.  Presentations and selection would be brought back to the Board in August.





Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding financials requesting that the Board be provided with a list of past due accounts every month along with financials in board packages.





Executive Director White advised traditionally we have been through the slowest season of the year.  Now we are in the peak season.  For the year to date there is a positive net income, a small one, things should improve from now on.  The downside from the operations side is that the numbers for the month of June are in for total operations and passenger count.





Board Member Robertson advised that he did not understand the operations and passenger count and requested an explanation.





Board Member Glenn advised she wanted a report on the financials first.  





Board Member Glenn questioned “airport plant” and delinquencies.





Director of Finance Flowers responded.		





Board Member Glenn requested the procedure for delinquencies, and asked how far behind we are running on payables.  With financials looking as they do, how far behind are we running on payables?  How many payables exist that are more than forty-five days old?





Director of Finance Flowers advised she did not have a number, but would furnish the information.





Board Member Glenn advised she would like to see that number when the Board had its budget meeting.  At one time the information was provided on a monthly basis and the policy should be reinstated.





Board Member Howell advised he signed for checks and noticed several checks are late many times.





Board Member Glenn advised it was Board Member Howell’s job to correct that.





Board Member Shoemaker advised word had gotten back to him from people the Authority does business with every day that the Authority is a slow pay.  Generally when a company slow pays it is because they do not have the money.  When a company cannot pay its bills, someone needs to find out why.





Vice Chairman Miller advised much time could be spent on the subject because it had been on the table before.  The Board reached a direction that we were not going to get in that position again, and if we did get in that position, it was staff’s responsibility to make the Board aware of why and how much.  The Board had not had that.  This is a direct message for the Executive Director and the Director of Finance that we get out of it with past reports of how long this has gone on,  how much, and what the future will be.





Mayor Dale advised the City Commission had requested that he get an accounting of the accounts payable.  The request had been passed along to the Chairman for action.





Executive Director White advised he had not heard of the request previous to now.





Vice Chairman Miller advised it tied in with his direction to the Executive Director and the Director of Finance.





Board Member Howell advised he had requested the same previously.





Board Member Robertson advised he was confused.  We are always in this position.  He could not understand the annual international cumulative passenger totals.  





Director of Operations Dow explained.





The Vice Chairman advised each Board Member has the opportunity to come to the Airport and get involved, and meet with Directors in an attempt to better understand what goes on.  As Mayor Dale so aptly pointed out, the expansion and activity at this Airport relative to the staff level and what management has to cope with is awesome.  There is no excuse, if that is your point.  At the same time, maybe we can help by enhancing our knowledge of what is going on.





8.	COUNSEL’S REPORT





Counsel reported on the ILS Project advising that he and the Executive Director had recently met with principals of Hypower, Inc., and received a proposal to complete the project.  Hypower had been requested to go back and work further on it in order to delineate between those charges that the FAA said they would be willing to pay and those charges that the FAA said they would not be willing to pay.  Those numbers had been forthcoming.  In essence, we are about $120,000 apart on doing the deal.  We have let the contractor know that we do not have money to pay for those changes, we do not feel they are justified, the FAA does not feel they are justified, and we simply are not going to pay them.  Hypower gave us a letter on July 2, 1999, which stated that we have until July 15, 1999, to accept or reject their proposal and that would be subject to further escalation.  The Executive Director went through some documentation, found a couple of problems that Hypower had, and we pointed those out to Hypower in writing advising we would not be able to bring their change order to this Board for discussion today.  Further, that we needed to know from them what their position was relative to the items pointed out which totaled about $120,000.  No response had been received from that letter.  Nothing to report new this date.  Hopefully the items pointed out to Hypower will bring them back to the table and we will be a lot closer and may be able to report resolution at the next meeting.  At this time, given our situation, we are not even in a position to consider these change orders.





9.	SEMINOLE COUNTY LIAISON REPORT





	Nothing to report.





10.	CITY OF SANFORD LIAISON REPORT





Mayor Dale advised that the County continued to work on road expansion around the Airport.  





Mayor Dale advised that he was convinced that the Airport had a cash flow problem, but that funds were not being managed properly.  There seemed to be some mismanagement of cash flow.  The process would be rectified.





Vice Chairman Miller advised that all Board Members should stay for signatures.





11.	BOARD MEETING DATES FOR THE MONTHS OF AUGUST, 


	SEPTEMBER, AND NOVEMBER





Discussion ensued regarding meeting dates.  It was suggested that the Board meet on the second Wednesday of August (August 11) because most Board Members would be out of town at FAMA, and September’s first Tuesday would fall immediately after a holiday and long weekend.  The first Tuesday in November would fall on election day.





Discussion as to a conflict with the County Commission Meeting.





Executive Director White advised that he would get back with the Board.





�
Board Member Robertson advised he wanted to end the meeting on a positive note.  He really enjoyed Nelson Blankenship’s report and his referral to the Airport as “Our Airport”.





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:10 a.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White, A.A.E.


Executive Director
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